
 
 
 
 
 
 
November 5, 2019 
 
Mr. Roberto Santos, Superintendent 
United Independent School District 
201 Lindenwood Dr. 
Laredo, TX  78045 
 
Dear Mr. Santos: 
 
Thank you for your letter dated September 5, 2019, appealing the accountability rating of United 
High School for the 2018–19 school year. Your appeal has been carefully considered, along with 
information provided by staff and the recommendations of an independent, three-person appeals 
panel. Based on this consideration, your appeal is granted; the overall rating for United High 
School (108912108) is changed to an A.  
 
The first basis of your appeal is six students who were erroneously included in the non-
continuously enrolled student group in the Closing the Gaps domain. Your appeal contends that 
if these students had been appropriately included in the continuously enrolled student group, the 
campus would have met all evaluated targets in the Academic Achievement component thereby 
improving the Closing the Gaps scaled score to an 84 and ultimately allowing the campus to 
achieve an overall rating of A.  
 
Staff research confirmed the students’ enrollment in the campus on the TSDS PEIMS fall 
snapshot for the previous three years. Attributing these assessment results to the continuously 
enrolled student group would result in United High School meeting 14 out of 14 Academic 
Achievement indicators, allowing the Closing the Gaps domain scaled score to improve to 89 and 
the overall campus scaled score to a 90. For these reasons, your appeal is granted. 
 
The second basis of your appeal is that United High School missed the four-year federal 
graduation target for three student groups due to the requirement for the four-year longitudinal 
federal graduation rate in the Closing the Gaps domain to increase by a tenth of a percentage 
point for student groups who met or exceeded the 90 percent target in 2018. You request the 
agency reevaluate the federal graduation rate component of this domain without regard to the 
required improvement. The methodology of the Closing the Gaps domain was determined through 
extended negotiation with the U.S. Department of Education and through approval of the state’s 
plan from the U.S. Department of Education on March 26, 2018. As such, the agency does not 
have the authority to make modifications. 
 
While I consider your request appropriate from a policy perspective, the currently adopted rules 
do not permit me to act as you have requested. I will, however, consider this issue during 
accountability development and rulemaking for 2020. 
 
  



 

When a district or campus rating is changed as the result of an appeal, the data, calculations, and 
scaled scores on which the original rating was based are not changed; only the rating itself is 
changed. Accountability reports for the 2018–19 school year will include the same data and 
calculations as do the original reports. The overall rating for United High School, however, will be 
changed to A. 
 
The agency will update its website and accountability products in November 2019 after resolving 
all appeals. You are welcome to share the result of your appeal with your community before then. 
 
Notwithstanding a changed rating, a campus identified for comprehensive support and 
improvement, targeted support and improvement, or additional targeted support must implement 
the applicable Texas Accountability Intervention System (TAIS) requirements. Questions 
regarding TAIS requirements may be directed to the School Improvement Division at (512) 463-
5226. 
 
Please direct any questions to the Performance Reporting Division at (512) 463-9704 or 
performance.reporting@tea.texas.gov. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Mike Morath 
Commissioner of Education 
 
cc: Jeff Cottrill, Deputy Commissioner, Governance and Accountability 
 Jamie Crowe, Executive Director, Performance Reporting 
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